Council of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 55th meeting,

held on Friday, 3 November 2023, at 12 noon,

via Zoom
1. Apologies for absence and welcome
Present: Helen Lovatt (Chair), Gesine Manuwald (Secretary), Andrew Bayliss (Birmingham), Annelies Cazemier (Southampton), Katherine Clarke (Oxford), Leonardo Costantini (Bristol; Standing Committee), Eleri Cousins (Lancaster), Maria Fragoulaki (Cardiff; Standing Committee), Bruce Gibson (Liverpool), Roy Gibson (Durham), James Davidson (Warwick), Christa Gray (Reading), Lucy Grig (Edinburgh; Standing Committee), Katherine Harloe (ICS; Standing Committee), Kirsty Harrod (Coventry; Standing Committee), Owen Hodkinson (Leeds; Elections), Chris Kremmydas (Royal Holloway), Michaela Langellotti (Newcastle), Neville Morley (Exeter; Open Access), Andrew Morrison (Glasgow), Tom Nelson (Oxford; Bulletin), Rosanna Omitowoju (Oxford; Treasurer), Elizabeth Pender (Leeds; Education Committee), Roger Rees (St Andrews), Kelli Rudolph (Kent), Dan Stewart (Leicester), Laurence Totelin (Cardiff), James Warren (Cambridge), Naoko Yamagata (Open University)
Apologies: Elena Giusti (Warwick; EDI Committee), Jennifer Ingleheart (Durham; Standing Committee), Christian Laes (Manchester), Victoria Leonard (Coventry; EDI Committee), Judith Mossman (Coventry), Will Wootton (King’s College London)

2. Minutes of the 54th meeting, held on 4 November 2022 (Appendix 1)
The minutes of the last meeting were confirmed (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/minutes-and-agenda/).
3. Matters arising from the minutes
There were no particular matters arising, as any items were covered under other points on the agenda.

4. Chair’s Report

a. General activities

Over the past year analysis of the outcomes of the last REF had been conducted, and there had been engagement with the consultation process for the next REF.

Work with the Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA) had continued. The AHA was currently very active and had a good new website.

All arts and humanities organizations had voiced concerns about the changes to AHRC doctoral funding.

Engagement with the British Academy Learned Societies and Subject Associations Network (LSSAN)and its various subgroups had continued.

The Chair had attended meetings of the Classics Development Group. The group would see slight changes to its structure shortly, to include Classics for All and PGCE representatives to facilitate big strategy discussions, but would continue as a forum for collaboration and communication between different Classics societies.

It was reported that it was felt by some that there could be better communication between secondary-school teachers and universities, and that many organizations were encouraging more submissions to their prize and competition schemes.
b. REF 2028 consultation (Appendix 2)
On behalf of CUCD the Chair had submitted a response to the consultation on REF 2028 in October, after discussions with various representatives and other subject organizations in the humanities.
c. REF People, Culture and Environment consultation
A further consultation on the section on ‘People, Culture and Environment’ in REF 2028 was ongoing. A draft response by CUCD had been circulated; suggestions on further points to note were made and discussed.

d. Possible in-person event: themes/needs?
It was felt that an occasional in-person event would be welcome, to be held in London or another well-connected location. Such an event should be open to all colleagues in Classics and focus more on strategy discussions. Routine meetings would be kept online for the time being, as this made the scheduling more flexible and ensured a better turnout.
e. Toolkit for departments in difficulties
CUCD had continued to offer support for departments in need, mainly by writing letters. A toolkit providing resources for departments in such situations was now available on the CUCD website. Colleagues were encouraged to volunteer as mentors to support such departments.
f. JISC-mail lists
JISC-mail lists had now been set up; there would soon be a message on the Classicists’ list inviting people to join (groups for Heads of Departments, Admissions Officers, Directors of Research, Directors of Teaching).
CUCD now also had an account on Bluesky.

5. Update on CUCD Education Committee
The Chair of CUCD Education Committee reported that there had been a number of exciting applications for pedagogical grants in the summer round and that four projects had been awarded funding. The call for the first round of grants in the current academic year would be issued shortly. Attendees were reminded that the CUCD Education Blog was flexible and open to all and that it could be used to promote education projects even if there was no CUCD funding.
6. Update on CUCD EDI Committee
On behalf of the Chairs of the CUCD EDI Committee it was reported that there had been changes in membership and that the current Chairs intended to step down at the end of this academic year (with successors already lined up). The Committee had engaged with departmental EDI Officers via email and Twitter and was planning an in-person meeting at the next Classical Association Conference. A grants programme was still in place although there had been fewer requests for funding recently.
7. Update on CUCD Bulletin

The CUCD Bulletin Editors reported that the Bulletin was going well with a lot of items published or in the pipeline. As for longer-term plans, the editors were keen to secure an ISSN for the Bulletin, to obtain impact statistics for individual articles and to reconsider their social media strategy.

8. CUCD Treasurer’s business

The CUCD Treasurer reported that the CUCD bank account was now again in good order and that the bank balance was healthy; about the same amount of money had been given out in grants over the past year as had been received via subscriptions. The Treasurer was in the process of chasing outstanding subscription payments from departments; CUCD Contacts were asked to help by contacting finance colleagues at their respective institutions.
9. CUCD Secretary’s business

The CUCD Secretary reminded CUCD Contacts to report any changes in contact details, so that it could be ensured that all departments received all information.
10. Update on Statistics

It was noted that CUCD had not had an active Statistics Officer recently and no statistics had been compiled since the onset of the pandemic. A new Statistics Officer was about to be elected at this meeting, so that statistics could then again be collected as in the past. It was suggested that the gap in the statistics should be filled in backwards, as access to statistics for the current academic year was deemed to be most important.

11. Update on Open Access matters

It was reported that the UKRI rules on Open Access were well known while it was still unknown what the exact rules for REF 2028 would be beyond what could be inferred from the consultation materials. It was expected that the rules for articles would be similar to last time, but the situation for monographs was still unclear. The move to full Open Access was a major problem for learned societies relying on journal income. The CUCD representative for Open Access would attend a meeting at the British Academy dedicated to Open Access at the end of November.
12. Update on ICS activities

a. ICS thesis database

The Director of the ICS raised the question of whether the ICS thesis database should be continued. It was generally felt that it was a helpful tool and should be kept. It was suggested that the process of registering entries should be changed, so that students could log their theses themselves, that the subject categories could be updated and that the existence of the database should be published on social media.
b. ICS training opportunities

The ICS research training programme had been enhanced and was available on a new section on the ICS website (https://ics.sas.ac.uk/study-and-training-ics/research-training/ics-training-2023-2024#research-for-classics-with-museums-and-heritage-collections); researcher training via the School of Advanced Studies was also freely available to Classicists (https://www.sas.ac.uk/support-researchers/research-training).

c. UK Languages Gateway
A new UK Languages Gateway had recently been launched, which included ancient languages (https://www.thelanguagesgateway.uk). CUCD members were encouraged to help populate the Gateway with resources.
d. BICS

The Bulletin of the Institute of Classical Studies was again accepting general submissions (as it had moved away from themed issues).
13. CUCD Elections (Standing Committee)
The positions of Secretary, who had completed the maximum number of terms, of Statistics Officer, of three ordinary members of Standing Committee and of the role of PGR representative needed to be filled this time. There were as many candidates as roles; thus, the nominations were unanimously approved. As the candidate elected to the role of Statistics Officer used to be an ordinary Standing Committee, there was now a vacant place, which would be advertised shortly.
14. AOB
There was no other business.

15. Date of next meeting
The next Council meeting would be held in early November 2024, most likely as a virtual meeting. A Doodle poll would be circulated nearer the time to establish the precise date and time.
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